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Minutes of the 2019 Annual General Meeting 

Minute Recorders:  Mark Stuckey, Parish Council Secretary and Des Fitzpatrick. 

1. Opening Prayer: The Reverend Dr Desiree Snyman welcomed everyone and 

Charlie Handley (LLM) opened the AGM in prayer with the following prayer. 

 

God, you love us with a tender love 

like Mary, holding her child gently in her arms 

like Joseph, breaking with harsh tradition 

to stand by his beloved and her baby. 

Still our restless hearts to rest in you 

knowing ourselves loved. Amen1. 

 

2. Apologies: (16 noted, see attached sheet) – Apologies as recorded were 

accepted. There were 44 noted as in attendance (see attached sheet). 

 

3. Reception of Minutes of 2018 Annual General Meeting 

 Amendments: 

• Paul Earner referred to the Determination of the number of Parish 

Councillors (multiples of 3, 6, 9). In 2018, the AGM agreed to 6 being the 

number determined. Paul indicated he opposed this number and as such 

while the motion was carried it was not carried unanimously as printed in 

the Minutes. Action: The word ‘unanimously’ to be deleted from the motion. 

 

Motion: That 2018 AGM Minutes be accepted with amendment. 

 Moved: Helen Nicholson Seconded: Diana Eagles Carried Unanimously 

 

4. Reception of All Reports of Parish ministries (taken as read): 

Reverend Desiree commended Ministry Leaders for their reports contained in the 

Annual Report, written powerfully and succinctly. 

(Kathy Galloway, Editor, 1996 p. 112, The Pattern of Our Days – Liturgies 

and Resources for Worship, The Iona Community, Wild Goose Publications) 



Reverend Desiree spoke to her Rector’s Report and emphasized the Parish 

Vision moving forward. Alstonville Anglicans are encouraged to focus their 

ministry on looking outward into the community. The statue of Mary located in a 

Christchurch, NZ Cathedral which pirouetted to gaze across a damaged city 

following an earthquake was used as an illustration to encourage us to look 

outward in our worship. 

 

Motion: That the Reports for 2018 be received 

Moved: Carol Stone Seconded: Graeme Booth  

Carried Unanimously 

Reports Circulated 

 

• Leadership Empowering Ministry of All Believers 

• Rector 

• Wardens/Executive 

Comments: Nil 

 

• Worship & Spirituality 

• Contemplative @ 6pm Thursdays 

• Fridays @ 10am 

• Messy Church – 4th Sunday 4pm 

• St Peter and St Paul’s, Tregeagle 

• Floral 

• Music 

Comments: Nil 

 

• Nourishing Pastoral Care 

• Pastor Care team 

• Catering 

• Social Events 

Comments: Nil 

 

• Outreach 

• Fete 

• Op Shop 

• Play Place 

• Marriage Encounter 

• Missions 



▪ Operation Christmas Child 

• Mothers Union Alstonville 

• Sew Helpful Craft 

Comments: Nil 

 

• Good Governance 

• Property 

• Finance 

▪ 2018 Statement of Accounts 

▪ 2019 Budget 

 

Comments: The Parish Treasurer, Johnny Sernberg reported that financial reports 

were still to be audited by the Auditor and he would advise the outcome once the 

audited process was completed. 

 

5.  Reception of audited statement of the financial position of the Parish 

 

MOTION: That this AGM accepts the unaudited statement of the financial 

position of the Parish subject to auditing. 

Moved: Johnny Sernberg  Seconded: Paul Earner Carried Unanimously 

 

6.  Reception and approval of a budget presented by the Treasurer for the year 

2019 

The Treasurer, Johnny Sernberg reported that the 2019 budget had similarities to 

the 2018 budget. It was noted that difference was in capital (e.g. Op Shop 

Extension and $22,000 needed for the TV monitors and Re-platforming of the 

Sanctuary in St Bartholomew’s). 

 

Other Comments: 

• Graeme Booth enquired about $9,000 allocated to AREA in 2018, was this 

amount included in Missions budget of $30,000? Answer: Yes. 

• Carol Stone sought an update on the Fresh Expressions Initiative with 

Emmanuel Anglican College. Reverend Desiree indicated that this initiative 

had ended and funding the initiative had also ceased during 2018. 

• It was noted that a Musical Scholarship supporting 2 students from 

Emmanuel Anglican College is currently being considered. The discussions 

are very much in their infancy stage between the parish and EAC. 



• Jenny Handley sought an update on the second minister’s position. This 

position is still under consideration. Reverend Desiree advised the budget 

provides for 1.8 Equivalent Full Time (EFT) Ministry positions. 

• Iris Cowie raised a previous recommendation that the roof of St 

Bartholomew’s would need to be replaced. Were / Have funds been set 

aside for this work? Johnny Sernberg indicated he had streamlined parish 

bank accounts with Anglican Funds Grafton Diocese since becoming 

treasurer. The accounts currently hold $184,000. 

 

Motion: That the budget for 2019 be accepted. 

Moved: Johnny Sernberg Seconded: Susan Fitzpatrick  

Carried Unanimously 

 

Election of Parish Councillors 

7. Reading of Clause 75.2 of Diocesan Governance Ordinance 2008 

Parish Secretary, Mark Stuckey read Clause 75.2 of the Diocesan Governance 

Ordinance 2008 

Parishioners who: 

(a) Are communicant members of the Anglican Church of Australia; and 

(b) are eighteen years of age or over; may vote in any meeting of the Parish or 

be nominated for any position in the governance and structures of the 

Parish. 

 

8. Election of two (2) Church Wardens for St. Bartholomew’s Alstonville 

 

(1) Paul Earner 

Moved: Carol Stone Seconded: Ethel Griffiths  

Carried Unanimously 

 

It was noted that at the close of nominations no second Church Warden had 

been nominated. The AGM considered that a second Church Warden was 

required because it can be a role that is onerous on the two other Church 

Wardens. The nomination and election of a second Church Warden was referred 

to Parish Council. 

Reverend Desiree announced her Rector’s Warden for 2019. 

 Appointment of Rector’s Warden –  Susan Fitzpatrick 

 



9. Determination of which other Centres, if any, may elect a Parish Councillor 

from among their congregation. 

St Peter and St Paul’s, Tregeagle 

 

Motion: That St Peter and St Paul’s, Tregeagle may elect a Parish Councillor 

from among their congregation. 

Moved: Christine Kidson Seconded: Sherry-Ann Low Carried Unanimously 

 

10. a) Determination of the number of Parish Councillors  

 (multiples of 3), i.e. 3, 6, 9 

 Number: SIX (6) 

 

Motion: That the number of Parish Councillors be six (6). 

 Moved: Diana Eagles Seconded: Helen Nicholson  

 Carried Unanimously 

 

b) Parishioners elected as Parish Councillors 

It was noted that at the close of nominations for Parish Council, six (6) 

nominations had been received. The following people were duly elected as 

Parish Councillors for 2019. 

1. Margaret Brown  2. Barry Campey 

Charlie Handley  4. Johnny Sernberg 

5. Carol Vidal  6. Pending 

Pending - It was noted that confirmation of election of one Parish Councillor 

from St Peter and St Paul’s Tregeagle is Phil Crandon. 

  

 Rector’s Nominations: (1 for each 3 nominated above) to be advised. 

Reverend Desiree advised that Diana Eagles and Mark Stuckey, the Lay 

Synod Representatives were members of Parish Council. They are in their 

third year of a three-year term. 

 

11. Election of two Parish Nominators, plus reserve from Parish Council. 

It was noted that the election of two Parish Nominators plus the reserve Parish 

Nominator would be referred to Parish Council. 

 

12. General Business 

• Commercial Cleaning of Church Buildings – Correspondence by Gail 

Burley - tabled. Gail read her letter and asked that Parish Council 

consider her recommendation that the Parish acquire the services of a 



Commercial Cleaner to clean church buildings. Action: Referred to Parish 

Council. 

 

• Vote of Thanks from Mental Health Support Group – Barbara Swain 

extended a vote of thanks to the Parish, particularly Phil Cowie and other 

volunteers who had assisted the Mental Health Support Group with items 

and delivery of such. Barbara advised that Mental Health Support Group 

has purchased its own vehicle (a van) and Reverend Desiree indicated 

that the van would be blessed next Sunday, 24 February 2019 at 

services. 

 

 

• Vote of Thanks from Reverend Desiree – Reverend Desiree extended 

a vote of thanks to all, describing the parishioners as ‘angels’ for their 

ministry, service and support throughout 2018. 

 

13. Closing Prayer: 

Charlie Handley (LLM) closed the AGM in prayer with the following prayer. 

 

Come, Mother God, 

come as an enfolding 

nurturing presence, 

come as steadfast love to hold us. 

Come, Mother God, 

come as enabling 

strengthening force, 

come as tough love to let us go. 

Come, Mother God, 

come as friend and comforter 

healing our wounds, 

walking our way, 

come as wounded healer 

to make us whole. Amen2. 

 

Meeting closed: 10:45am 

(Kathy Galloway, Editor, 1996 p. 116, The Pattern Of Our Days – Liturgies and Resources for Worship, 

The Iona Community, Wild Goose Publications) 



CERTIFICATE OF VERIFICATION 

We certify that these minutes have been read and confirmed by the Parish Council as 

an accurate record of the Annual General Meeting of the Anglican Parish of Alstonville 

held on 17 February 2019. 

 

Chairperson: Secretary:    

 

Date: Date:    

* * * * * * * * * * * 

2019 Register of Services Statistics Summary 

 

* * * * * * * * * * * * *  



Reports  
Leadership Empowering Ministry of All Believers 

 

Wardens       P Earner, S Fitzpatrick, J Noble 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Worship & Spirituality 
 

Anam Cara/Contemplative Church @ 6pm Thursdays      D Eagles 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Fridays @ 10am        Revd G Vidal 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Families@ 4pm         J Handley 





* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Messy Church – 4th Sunday @ 4pm    B Campey 



 

St Peter & St Paul’s, Tregeagle     Revd J Kidson 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Floral Group          N West 

Music @ 8am          R Sharp 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Nourishing Pastoral Care  
 

Pastoral Care Team        L Beattie 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Catering Team            G Booth 

The Catering Group, although not used very often, is a vital service from our church 

family to connect with the community.  

We have only had a few funerals to cater for this year. It is exceptionally good that we 

can provide this facility for families in their time of grief. 

We did have a get together with the messy church team prior to Christmas and a good 

fellowship time was had by all. 

Thank you to Graham and Mary Ireland for filling in for me when on holidays and 

arranging the fellowship with the messy church team. 

Thank you to all my helpers. THANK YOU TO ALL MY HELPERS. 

That is only a few words, but we could not operate without them. They are so obliging 

and happy to help at short notice. 

If you would like to be on the list as a helper or slice maker, please let me know. Also, 

if you feel time has come to have a rest from this commitment also let me know. 

Our church provides a lovely environment for families in their time of remembrance 

and reflection for loved ones.  

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Social Events          P Earner 

A Women’s breakfast was held in midyear with 64 women being served by 12 of the 

men. Lillian Law, an inspiring Alstonville High School student spoke on her community 

work and her attitude to older people. Both the breakfast and the speaker were well 

received. 

Johnny Sernberg organized a highly successful Auction of Promises in March. It was 

a fun night with $5000 being raised for Heartful House. 



Johnny also organized a Musical Evening of Melody held in the Church. Vocalists and 

instrumentalists of all ages provided great entertainment. Money raised supported 

Anglicare North Coast’s Affordable Housing program. 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Community Engagement 
 

Mothers’ Day Fete       D Fitzpatrick 

The planning and preparation for the 2019 fete had commenced in February with the 

first meeting of the 2019 Fete Committee. On Friday 10th May the Ministry Centre 

was a hive of activity as many parishioners were preparing their stalls for the fete.  

A wet morning greeted all for our fete on Saturday 11th May 2019 which did not deter 

the many workers who were at the church by 6am to finalise preparations for the fete. 

Many of our favourite stalls were again available and the variety & quality of the stalls 

contributes to the day’s success. The favourite children’s activities were available 

such as the jumping castle, face painting and an original activity for all, a ‘pumpkin 

rolling’ competition, as well as alpaca patting. All activities drew plenty of interest and 

were well received. During the day with a fun activity for the adults, the ‘Bold Archies’ 

competition was again held. The congregation sponsored four members of the Parish, 

Catherine Black, Barbara Swain, Sarah Fivaz and Marius Mulder to have their faces 

painted. It was a lot of fun which raised $325 in sponsorship.  

Fine, local entertainment was also provided in the main hall throughout the morning. 

This included Keith Holmes and Stuart McDonald, solo singers; Awesome Voices 

Choir and the Alstonville Dance Studio which was a big drawcard again.  The 

Emmanuel Anglican College (EAC) junior band again thoroughly entertained all this 

year in the outdoor area.  

The net takings from the fete was $9,014.40 which was a good result.  

Once again, it was a tremendous team effort in putting together another successful 

fete. Special thanks to all stall holders and assistants who worked tirelessly on the 

day and in the weeks prior, those who assisted with the financial aspects and to 

Marius Mulder for his great job as MC, in the role for the very first time. 



At the 2019 fete wash-up meeting, we announced our intention to retire from the 

coordinator’s role after 5 years, which has been extremely rewarding. 

The 2019 fete committee agreed to recommend to Parish Council to continue in 2020, 

but it is up to all Parish members to come together to assist the committee to host the 

fete in 2020. 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Play Place          M Brown 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Mission Support        S Fitzpatrick 



 



 

A.R.E.A. – Alstonville Religious Education Association 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Sew Helpful Craft         R Delaney 





* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Op Shop          P Cowie 



* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Good Governance 
 

Safe Ministry          J Noble 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

Property           P Cowie 



• 

• 

• 
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• 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 

  



Finance           J Sernberg 

 

($)  2018 2019 

Church Offerings Income 104,309 97,654 

Mission Expenditure 29,720 25,174 

Diocesan Pledge Expenditure 21,878 22,075 

Net Operating Balance for 

the year 

Totals (3,993) 10,909 

Net Overall Balance for the 

year 

Totals (18,475) 5,216 

Funds on Hand at end of 

year 

Totals 177,518 184,761 

 

Financial Highlights 

(figures in brackets are negative, i.e. in deficit) 

 



 



BALANCE SHEET (YEAR ENDING 31 DEC 19) 

 



INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT (YEAR ENDING 31 DEC 2019) 

 



2020 Budget




